Minutes of the Faculty Senate Meeting
March 5, 2015
Bump Conference Room
I. Call to order

Chair Rod Rice called the meeting to order at 11:02 AM.  
II. Roll call

Senators present: Drs. William Cross (METE), Marius Ellingsen (ME), Patrick Gilcrease (CBE), Mengyu Qiao (MCS), Timothy Masterlark (GEOL/GEOE), Charles Tolle (ECE), Zhengtao Zhu (CABS), Alfred Boysen (HUM), Purushotham Tukkaraja  (MEM), Thomas Fontaine (CEE), Frank Matejcik (IE) and Frank Van Nuys (SS).  
Others present: Mr. Ryan Larson for Jason Henry (Athletics) and Dr. Ed Corwin (Immediate Past Chair)
III. Approval of agenda
The agenda was approved by voice vote.

IV. Approval of minutes
The minutes of February 12, 2015 meeting of the Faculty Senate were approved by voice vote.  
V. Report from the Chair
Dr. Rice stated that the Provost Search Committee had narrowed the field of candidates to a short list of four to be invited to the campus.  For individual candidates, Faculty Forums were scheduled for 2:00 PM on each candidate’s interview day.  Drs. Kellar and Rice were the faculty representatives on the search committee.
VI. Committee reports
Committee reports are covered in old business. 
VII. Old business
A. Common exam scheduling conflicts (Academic Affairs)

Charge:  The Common Exam Subcommittee will meet to discuss additional scheduling conflicts and develop an alternate arrangement that works for all the groups involved.

Timeline:  Alternative arrangements will be proposed to the Senate at the March Senate meeting.

The initial committee recommendations were distributed to the Senate, including the recommendation to change the Common Examination time to 6-7:30 PM on Monday and Wednesday but preserve the Thursday 7-7:50 AM time.  
The current “Golden” or “Activity Time”--when departments cannot schedule a required single section class--was found to conflict with these recommendations.  Therefore, the committee was tasked with working out a revised proposal for the April meeting.
B.      Student travel eligibility policy (Student Affairs)  

Instead of recommending an addition to the Minimum Progression Standards section of the SDSMT Catalog, the Senate proposed that the addition would be better placed in Policy III-1-1, Excused Absences for School Sponsored Activities and Professional Interviews.   
During the discussion, Athletics indicated that the current NCAA and SDSMT policies are slightly different for first year students.  At the present time, the NCAA does not look at semester GPAs, only year-end GPAs and credit hours completed with a passing grade in the previous semester/year.  According to current NCAA rules, students completing 24 hours in their first year are eligible for their second year if their cumulative GPA is greater than 1.8, although the NCAA is considering changing this minimum GPA rule to 2.0.  The NCAA standard is lower than the 2.0 GPA required by SDSMT for athletic and non-athletic university-sponsored travel.  In fall 2014, 9 to 11 athletes did not have a 2.0 cumulative GPA.  

There was a short discussion about whether this was a policy change, a catalog change, or both.  The proposed additions to the catalog (see February minutes) were approved by voice vote (Dr. Cross motion, Dr. Ellingsen second).  Dr. Cross made a second motion to “Recommend to the University Cabinet that the proposed catalog change language be added as an additional point to University Policy III-1-1.”  Dr. Matejcik seconded and the motion carried on voice vote.

VIII. New business
A. Curriculum requests 

Several new minors and substantial program modifications were discussed.  The proposed curriculum changes were passed following a committee motion.

B. Emeritus request (Dr. Sookie Bang)

Approved.  Dr. Matejcik made the motion with a second from Dr. Ellingsen.

C. Faculty survey questions for visiting Provost candidates

Dr. Riley suggested that a short form for reviewing the Provost candidates’ strengths and weaknesses should be distributed to those attending the Faculty Open Forum for each candidate.
D. On-line Credential of Readiness (CORe) program

Dr. Rice was informed on 27 February that Dr. Wilson had arranged for two SDSM&T students to participate in the Harvard Business Exchange School Certificate of Readiness (CORe) Program ( http://www.hbx.hbs.edu/hbx-core/).  During a feasibility assessment meeting, President Wilson had spoken with some alumni who felt strongly that SDSM&T needed to inject more business/entrepreneurship courses into the curriculum.  The idea to participate in CORe came from this discussion.  
The initial reaction from the Senate was vigorous and the consensus from the ensuing discussion was that members of the Senate believe strongly that prior to implementing any initiative that impacts curriculum, the University President should seek faculty and Provost input first.  For example, SDSMT offers a minor in Entrepreneurship and Certificates in Engineering Management, Technology Innovation and Six-Sigma Greenbelt, all of which are as rigorous (if not more) than the CORe program.
Senators pointed out several additional troublesome CORe issues as well, including:  (a) no academic credit; (b) limited participation (April to June timeline is not ideal for many of our students); (c) weak prerequisites (junior standing is the only requirement), particularly the Mathematics in the Business Analytics material (no Math prerequisite for Business Analytics, while an equivalent course at SDSM&T has a statistics prerequisite); (d) cost ($1,800 per student); (e) online curriculum (offered through Harvard Extension, not Harvard proper); and (f) unclear business community perceptions of CORe.
Dr. Rice noted that two students have been selected to participate and will be providing assessments of the course value and coordinating feedback on overall effectiveness with Dr. Alley, who will monitor and assist in the effectiveness evaluation.  
E. Senate Elections Update 

To help Senators and Department Heads schedule Senate elections, Dr. Rice distributed a list identifying term expiration dates for each Senator.
F. Agenda for March All-Faculty meeting

Proposed topics for the March All Faculty meeting were:
1. School Finances (Stephen Malott)

2. General Education Review (Drs. DeVeaux and Feiszli)

3. Common Exam Policy (Dr. Cross)

4. CORe (Dr. Rice)

 IX. Other

X. Adjournment
The Senate adjourned at 12:17 PM.

